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Editorial 
This double issue of the Women's Studies Review is 
a special issue for a couple of reasons. First, 
it is dedicated to the people and issues of this 
year's Fifth Annual Convention of the National 
Women's Studies Association which is being held 
here at Ohio State, June 26-30, 1983. Second, 
this issue marks a change in the design, content, 
a nd goal of the publication itself. For those of 
you who are attending the convent.ion and who are 
receiving the Review in your information package, 
the staff of the Women's Studies Review would like 
to welcome you to the convention, and to the Ohio 
State campus. To celebrate the gathering together 
of so many people for the purpose of meeting each 
other, discussing and appreciating the tremendous 
work being done in the field of women's studies 
and feminist education, we have compiled in this 
issue a selection of reviews which relate both to 
the interdisciplinary scope of women's studies, 
and to the work of a number of participants in the 
convention. 

To say that the faculty and staff in the OSU Cen-
ter for Women's Studies have been enthusiastic 
about the convention would be quite an understate-
ment. Preparations and planning for the conven-
tion have been underway for so many months that we 
tend to lose sight of the fact that the goal of 
all this work--the convention--will also bring an 
end to work that has generated so much excitement 
among those of us who are committed to the surviv-
al and expansion of feminist education . The ques-
tion "What will we be doing after the convention?" 
can be addressed, at least in part, by evaluating 
the response to the convention thus far. A call 
for papers and participation has attracted 550 
proposals from academic institutions, women's cen-
ters, and women's organizations throughout the na-
tion and throughout the world, and over 2, 000 
people are expected to attend the convention. 
Also, enthusiasm about the work being done in 
feminist r esearch and analysis is no longer 
restricted to the scattered enclaves of women's 
studies programs; other departments within the 
university, as well as the media, have expressed 
interest in the convention. All of this amounts 
to a very positive sign about the impact that 
women's studies programs and women's organizations 
have been having in their own communities. 

Work being done by women in the fields of history, 
literature, and all the other social sciences, as 
well as health and science, has direct relevance 
to and consequences for traditional academic and 
societal concerns and can no longer be ignored. 
Despite the fact that coverage of national and in-
ternational issues does not usually give the im-
pression that wome n are involved in analysis and 
judgment of those issues, the fact is that there 
has been a tremendous increase in the litera ture 
and research being published by women about the 
political and social realities affecting their 
lives and the lives of all women. The increase 

in the volume of published work on women, along 
with the rapidly increasin g enrollment in women's 
studies programs across the country, suggests the 
growing movement of women into public life. Yet 
there is a gap (or absence) in public information 
about all this activity, indicating the necessity 
for us to maintain a strong network of communi-
cation. 

Essentially, communication about published work 
on any subject affecting the lives of women is 
what the Women's Studies Review is ahout. Origi-
nally entitled Women Are Human, and orginially in-
tended as an information sheet for women on the 
campus, the Women's Studies Review published its 
first issue on May 26, 1972. Since that time 
changes in the publication have been dramatic 
(changing from a two- page, typewritte n, flyer-type 
information sheet to the format you see in this 
issue), reflecting the increasing volume of mate-
rial about, as well as the growing interest in, 
women's studies. With the establishment of our 
own library, the Review became a joint effort of 
the staffs of both the Center for Women's Studies 
and the Women's Studies Library. The scope and 
quality of the r eviews have progressed over the 
years, most recently under the guidance of 
Adrienne Zahniser and Virginia Reynolds. Some of 
you have probably noticed another change; the new 
design which appeared with the last issue is the 
work of Lynn Fauss. But there are other changes 
in store as well. At the moment we have a couple 
of goals which we hope can be facilitated by 
bringing the Review to the attention of the people 
who will be here in June. Wha t we have in mind is 
a publication with review /essays on recently pub-
lished work (although we are also considering re-
views of other aspects of our culture as well, 
notably film and other media), focusing more on 
feminist analysis of that work, or film, rather 
than declaring the work simply good or bad . By 
bringing our ideas to your attention we are hoping 
to attract a large group of feminists who would 
be willing to contribute articles. The v ariety of 
perspectives would not only make the Review appeal 
to a wider reading audience, but it would also en-
sure the consistency of good r eviews. 

As was already mentioned, we cannot depend on the 
popular media to recognize, much less to analyze, 
the work being done that affects the lives of wom-
en. Feminists need to inform each other and the 
public about what is happening in women's lives, 
and about the changes occurring in the field of 
women's studies. There will be an information 
sheet at the end of this issue which we hope any-
one who is interested in writing for the Review 
will fill out and return. We are excited about 
the dialogue which this convention promises to 
open up and we hope that the Women's Studies Re-
view will become a dependable and effective line 
of communication. 

Terry Hartley, editor 
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Common Differences: Conflicts in Black and White Feminist Perspectives. By Gloria I. Joseph 
and Jill Lewis. 
New York: Anchor Press, 1981. 

Elaine Upton Pugh, OSU, Department of English 

Poet Audre Lorde writes of one who sees "causes in 
color/as well as sex," and poet Adrienne Rich fre-
quently addresses the dilemmas of both racial and 
sexual oppression. But many black women, con-
cerned about and troubled by issues of "color," 
see little problem with sexism in America and in 
Western capitalist society. At least this is the 
view put forth in Common Differences by Gloria I. 
Joseph and Jill Lewis. Conversely, the authors of 
Common Differences find that many white women, 
feminists, are hardly concerned with issues of 
racism. This interest gap is odd when one consi-
ders that a considerable amount of the impetus for 
the women's movement in the sixties and early sev-
enties grew out of educated white women's involve-
ment in the civil rights movement of blacks. This 
gap is the central concern of Joseph and Lewis, 
who would probably agree with political activist 
Angela Davis' statement in her keynote address at 
the 1982 National Women's Studies Association Con-
vention: " ••• it is important to recognize that 
sexism can never be seen in isolation. It has to 
be placed in the context of its interconnections 
with racism, and especially with class exploita-
tion." 

Author Jill Lewis identifies herself as a white 
woman, English, single mother, socialist feminist, 
teacher and literary critic. Gloria I. Joseph is 
an American black woman, sociologist, teacher. 
These two women join minds and hearts in a dia-
logue that gradually becomes an exploration of 
similarities within differences and differences 
within similarities between black and white wom-
en's perspectives on themselves as women. The 

. dialogue, in the form of chapters alternating be-
tween the two authors, finally unfolds many layers 
of the concern of all feminists with living in the 
midst of a white male-centered vision of society. 
Perhaps unwittingly on the part of the authors, 
black femaleness and feminism are initially made 
to be the primary problems against which a more 
established "white middle class feminism" is mea-
sured. However, this tendency to accommodate black 
women into a "white movement" becomes, on the 
whole, transformed into one of the very issues 
that the authors explore. 

After a jointly authored introductory chapter, the 
dialogue begins with Joseph's chapter which sur-
veys black women's attitudes towards and knowledge 
of the women's movement. This chapter is followed 
by Lewis's chapter in which she briefly summarizes 
the various stages and impetuses in the so-called 
Women's Liberation Movement, described by Lewis as 
mainly white middle class. In a chapter on moth-
ers and daughters, Joseph's discussion of black 
mothers and daughters is valuable as an initial 
attempt to reexamine generalizations about the 
mother-daughter relationship. The chapter sug-
gests that theories such as those of Nancy Cho-

dorow, or the perceptions of Adrienne Rich, may 
not apply to black mothers and daughters. But 
Joseph's survey is confined mainly to black women 
and her findings contain seve ral contradictions, 
so that no firm conclusions can be drawn from this 
study. In a companion chapter, "Mothers, Daugh-
ters, and Feminism," Lewis addresses the charge of 
many black women that white "women's libbers" are 
merely dissatisfied middle-class housewives who 
really should recognize the privileges that racism 
gives them. Lewis asserts that white feminists do 
not feel privileged in society, and that in con-
trast to the findings in Joseph's survey of black 
women who say that they respect their mothers, 
many white women feel a fear of becoming like 
their mothers. Further, writers such as Chodorow, 
Rich, Robin Morgan, Tillie Olsen, and Nina Payne 
question the very terms of traditional family 
existence. Some of these women posit that the 
isolated nuclear family, supported by nineteenth 
century ideologies of ideal motherhood, is basi-
cally incompatible with "the capitalist organiza-
tion of work in Western industrial society." 

Provocative and insightful is the chapter by 
Joseph, "The Media and Blacks: Selling It Like It 
Isn't." Joseph looks at some of the "attitudes, 
values, goals, and fears" that are being sold by 
the media and at how these attitudes and values 
affect black women's self images. Both black and 
white magazines are examined for their sexual ob-
jectification of females, their concepts of mascu-
linity and femininity, power and powerlessness, 
and beauty. Joseph raises the question of why 
women buy the media images of themselves. Why do 
women spend 48 million dollars on eye makeup 
alone? She points the finger at capitalist con-
sumerism that keeps women in a "constant state of 
self-doubt and self-denigration," and keeps them 
constantly competing with each other for men in a 
society that glorifies and magnifies marriage as 
"the ultimate goal for women." In her companion 
chapter, Lewis explores the media's use of porno-
graphy, violence, and rape. She suggests that the 
standards of white superiority and normality, 
discussed in Joseph's chapter on the media, pro-
duce images of the black as other, "exotic, ero-
tic, and mysterious," thus provoking violence by 
suggesting whites' need for conquest and repres-
sion. 

In chapters on women and sexuality, the authors 
look at the fetishization of sexuality in the 
dominant patriarchal, white, bourgeois society. 
The centrality of sexuality in feminism leads, of 
course, as the authors are aware, to an overlap 
between. these chapters and others in the book, but 
because of the centrality of the issue, the 
writing of these chapters is nevertheless quite 
justifiable. As both authors point out, sexuality 
has been inextricably tied to politics: to rela-



tions of power, either the power of men over women 
or men's fear of women's power. As Joseph points 
out, one problem for black women is the need to 
consider black men, who are like black women, the 
objects of racism. How ever, Joseph discusses the 
need for black women to define themselves in terms 
of their own needs and within a context of libera-
ting options that traditional monogamy, with its 
condition of male dominance, does not afford. 
Lewis is also concerned with avoiding a carte 
blanche condemnation of males; yet, like Joseph, 
she feels that women must look beyond the confines 
of traditional monogamy. She discusses the 
strength and significance of female friendships 
and lesbianism in feminism and problems of homo-
phobia. 

Consistent with the oxymoronic nature of their 
book title and topic, the authors, in a final 
joint chapter, draw "conclusions" about what are 
not just conclusions or ends, but processes. The 
relationship between black liberation and women's 
liberation is undergoing change, with the women's 
movement presently capturing more of the media's 
attention. Another process is the questioning by 
black women of the degree of oppression that they 
encounter from black men in the civil rights move-
ment, yet some feel the need to support black men. 
White women are examining any structure based on 
male systems as hierarchy. Processes. There is 
much that is unsolved in relations between those 
who are the objects of racism and I or sexism and I or. 

Doing Feminist Research. Edited by Helen Roberts. 
London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1981. 

Laurel Richardson, OSU, Department of Sociology 

Doing Feminist Research is a collection of eight 
articles written by feminist social scientists. 
Each article attends to the process of research or 
its dissemination as it is affected by patriarchal 
and androcentric institutions and ideologies, and 
each article draws heavily on the author's own 
research experiences. Thus the anthology provides 
insight into how one "does" feminist research and 
it raises important and relevant theoretical, 
methodological, practical, and ethical issues. 
This collection, therefore, is a valuable one for 
the feminist (and non-feminist!) researcher. 

Several of the articles--e. g., Helen Roberts' 
"Women and Their Doctors: Power and Powerlessness 
in the Research Process," Diana Woodward's and 
Lynne Chisholm's "The Expert's View: The Socio-
logical Analysis of Graduates' Occupational and 
Domestic Roles," and Dale Spender's "The Gate-
keepers: A Feminist Critique of Academic Publish-
ing"--focus on the practical and political issues 
encountered by feminist researchers. In various 
ways, they explain how their feminist ideology 
affected the process of doing research. 

homophohia. Lewis and Joseph see their study as 
"one beginning for the long but vital political 
journeys" that must be made by men and women. 

Obviously, there is much that is only dimly seen in 
the murky territory of a classist, racist, sexist 
society, and perhaps Joseph and Lewis, in attemp-
ting to take on virtually the whole territory, 
have at times given only superficial treatment to 
important issues. Occasional superficiality is 
not so much a flaw in the author's conceptions as 
a result of the very complexity of the subject. 
Studies of specific areas of black and white 
feminist perspectives as well as perspectives of 
other ethnic women and women of color are needed. 
But Lewis and Joseph, like other writers such as 
Cherrie Moraga and Barbara Smith, Bettina 
Aptheker, and the editors of All the Women Are 
White, All the Blacks Are Men·, But Some of Us Are 
Brave, have opened the way for more dialogue be-
tween women about "causes of color as well as 
sex." Common Differences evidences the microcosm 
of two women born in different kinds of spaces, 
coming together at Hamsphire College as colleagues 
aDd friends, going out to acquaint themselves with 
women of various backgrounds, and coming together 
again to begin to transform the spaces of white-
ness and blackness. Common Differences is a be-
ginning. It can infuse readers with a potentially 
transracial vision of womanhood(s). 

Other articles such as David Morgan's "Men, 
Masculinity and the Process of Sociological Inqui-
ry," and Christine Delphy's "Women in Stratifica-
tion Studies" are more theoretical. Both of 
these articles, I believe, are exceptionally co-
gent examples of the directions the feminist 
critique of sociology is taking at this point. 
Morgan begins by taking for granted the feminist 
critique of everyday sociological practice, and 
asks "In light of the critique, what are the 
implications for male researchers, for men in so-
ciology?" By reexamining his own research, and 
that of Weber on the Protestant Ethic, Morgan ar-
gues that gender of the researcher, and of the re-
;,earched and of the two in interaction must be 
taken into account if knowledge is to be attained; 
and that the sociological enterprise (indeed, the 
entire academic enterprise) has non-reflexively 
adopted a male mode of discourse sheltering its 
ideological and cultural limitations under such 
rubric as "rational" and "scientific" and "schol-
arly." He concludes that the sexism of sociology 
is less the result of a particular kind of method-
ology (i.e., the adoption of "hard" methods) and 
much more the result of the "social relations of 
sociological production," a conclusion which I be-
lieve is totally correct. 



Equally as valuable as a theoretical contribution 
is Delphy's article on s tra tifica tion. Rethinking 
stratification has become a major conceptual prob-
lem for feminist sociologists, and although Delphy 
does not propose a new system, she clarifies the 
issues by analyzing the dualistic assumptions un-
derlying current stratification conceptions of 
feminists and non-feminists, Marxists and func-
tionalists. Her analysis is too tightly drawn to 
be summarized here, but her conclusions that the 
patriarchal system overrides the industrial class 
system, and that sociological theorizing obscures 
women's "place" and transforms women's economic 
dependency on men into a "relationship of equals" 
are, I believe, correct and engaging. 

More traditional methodological issues are also 
addressed in this collection. For example, 
Carolyn Llewellyn in "Occupational Mobility and 
the use of the Comparative Method" argues that the 
use of qualitative methods will help in the r econ-
struction of the theory of mobility. Most in-
triguing is Ann Oakley's provocatively entitled 
article "Interviewing Women: A Contradiction in 
Terms." Oakley assaults standard textbooks 
which insist that the interviewer be either a 
"tape-recorder" or a "therapist." Drawing from 
her own experiences as an interviewer, particular-
ly on her research on motherhood, Oakley convinc-
ingly demonstrates that neither mode of interview-
ing is appropriate. She concludes by proposing 
alternative methods which neither alienate nor 
objectify the researcher or the researched. 

Joyce Pettigrew's somewhat rambling article, "Rem-
iniscences of Fieldwork Among the Sikhs," raises 
three very important methodological issues for 
participant observation which are usually ignored 
in textbooks. First, because Pettigrew was a wom-
an in a society which prohibited women from being 

outside a house without male protection, her sex 
played a major role in the kinds of knowledge she 
could acquire, This extreme case reminds us that 
as participant-observers we are never "genderless." 
Second, because Pettigrew was married to a Sikh 
and lived in his home as a rural Sikh wife, she 
experienced the "wanton destruction" of her physi-
cal beauty through the conditions of her domestic 
work and the slow erosion of her "Western" woman 
personality. As she came to look and feel like a 
Sikh wife, she began to see herself as inferior to 
men, and grew shy in their presence. That is, she 
became socialized in ways which interfered with 
her data collection. Once again, this extreme ex-
perience reminds us that as participant-observers 
we will be changed by our hosts in ways that might 
raise new problems for us. Third, Pettigrew notes 
that she viewed the women as the males did--poten-
tially profitable links to other property groups. 
Eventhough she shared the same social suffering 
and degradation as her sister-in-laws, she did not 
direct her anthropological eye to an understanding 
of her own and other women's social condition. 
Not only had she been socialized into Sikh socie-
ty, she concludes, she had been socialized into an 
anthropology which insisted on a separation of in-
tellect, feelings, and political commitment. Once 
again we are reminded to critically r eexamine the 
assumptions of our disciplines . 

One final note: The contributors to this volume 
are feminist researchers living and doing research 
in England, Ireland, France, and West Germany. 
Thus the collection both introduces the reader to 
specific research which is not readily available 
or cited in the United States and reconfirms the 
knowledge that the feminist perspective transcends 
national boundaries, and that the task of rethink-
ing the social sciences is truly an international 
one. 

Emerging From the Chrysalis: Studies in Rituals of Women's Initiation. By Bruce Lincoln. 
Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1981. 

Erika Bourguignon, OSU, Department of Anthropology 

In spite of its unfortunate title, suggesting that 
young birls are butterflies, this is an interes-
ting book a nd one that can be read with different 
aims in mind. On the one hand, it is a descrip-
tion and analysis of girls' puberty rituals in 
five societies and as such it makes fascinating 
reading about different customs and traditions. 
On the other hand, and at a deeper level, Lincoln 
presents elements of a theory of women's initia-
tion ritua ls and of ritual in general. 
The examples chosen are the girls' puberty rituals 
among the Tiyyar caste of North Kerala (South In-
dia), the Navajo Indians (U.S. Southwest), and the 
Tukana Indians of North western Amazonia (Brazil). 
It is this last group who provide Lincoln with the 
symbolism of the cocoon and insect, but among 

these people it does not have the implication of 
flightiness that we are likely to read into this 
image . The two remaining cases are more problema-
tic: the Tiv of Nigeria and the Ancient Greeks . 
The Tiv have no rituals for pubescent girls, but 
they do decorate their bodies with elaborate pat-
terns of scarifications which women and men both 
consider to have aesthetic and erotic value. Lin-
coln interprets the symbolic meanings of these de-
signs a nd speaks of them as "unconscious ritual." 
In her foreword, Laura Bohannon, who is an expert 
on the Tiv, notes the difficulty of speaking of 
rituals whose existence informants do not r ecog-
nize . While she admits to the brilliance of Lin-
coln's analysis, she does so without 4uite sub-
scribing to it. 



In the case of Ancient Greece, the problem con-
cerns the fragmentary nature of the evidence. 
Lincoln takes up and develops a thesis advanced by 
the French classicist Henri J eanmaire, considering 
the myth of Demeter and Persephone as referring to 
an ancient ritual of women's initiation. Eventu-
ally such puberty rites, applicable to all girls, 
became, for some, initiations into secret Myste-
ries, specifically into the Eleusinian Mysteries. 
Lincoln is helped in his understanding of the 
available bits of evidence by the similarities he 
finds with some of his other examples, particular-
ly that of the Navajo. 

The rituals presented are all intrinsically inter-
esting; the descriptions come from different parts 
of the world, from people in societies of differ-
ent levels of complexity, and from diverse periods 
of history. A whole class of puberty rituals is 
excluded: those involving genital operations 
which are widespread in Africa and in some Islamic 
areas. Lincoln seeks to discove r common features 
of meaning in his five cases, and he also points 
to interesting differences between boys' and 
girls' rituals. One that he does not stress is 
that boys' rituals are generally colletive, where-
as for girls they are, for the most part, individ-
ual and often, but not always, linked to the spec-
ific event of menarche. (Some other important 
points of constrast are also suggested by Monika 
Vizedom, whose work should be consulted in this 
context.)* 
There is some evidence that, world-wide, girls' 
rites are more frequent than boys', but the latter 
have been studied intensively, in part because 
they are often more spectacular. Lincoln notes 
that while male rites have contributed heavily to 
theories of ritual and ritual transformation, a 

study of female rites provides a basis for some 
reformulations. For example, he suggests that men 
are initiated into the "office" of adulthood, and 
that since women are "universally barred from of-
fice" (a familiar sweeping generalization that has 
been questioned by the work of anthropologists 
such as Eleanor Leacock), their initiations have 
other meanings. Specifically, Lincoln stresses 
that the rituals give cultural and cosmic meaning 
to the bodily change of puberty; they refer not 
only to individual, human fertility but also to 
fertility and creativity on the cosmic plane. The 
girl is temporarily transformed into a mythical 
ancestor or diety, and her progress through the 
stages of the ritual not only changes her but re-
invigorates the world and brings order out of 
chaos. Women's rituals have cosmic significance. 
Men's rituals, in constrast, refer to their roles 
as social actors, transforming them from immature, 
dependent boys into mature members of the society. 

In this book, Lincoln provides an interesting 
starting point for revisions and elaborations of a 
theory of ritual beyond the point to which it has 
been brought by Arnold van Gennep (The Rites of 
Passage) and Victor Turner (The Ritual Process: 
Structure and Anti-Structure). As such, his con-
tribution is one of several instances in which at-
tention to women's lives has resulted in a re-
thinking of anthropological theories. For the 
general reader, however, the descriptive portions 
of this book will be the most enjoyable. 

*"Rites and Relationships: Rites of Passage and 
Contemporary Anthropology." Sage Research Papers 
in the Social Sciences. (Cross-Cultural Studies 
Series No. 90-027). Beverly Hills and London: 
Sage Publications, 1976. 

Women, Work, and Family in the Soviet Union. By Gail Warshofsky Lapidus. 
Armonk, New York: M. E. Sharpe, Inc., 1982. 

Beth Green Litwak, OSU, Department of History 

Gail Warshofsky Lapidus has gathered together 
seventeen current articles by Soviet sociologists, 
economists, and demographers that discuss the 
questions of women's employment in the U.S.S. R. 
and its impact on family structure and demographic 
trends. These articles represent a new chapter in 
Soviet research since they discard the long-accep-
ted dogma that the tensions between women's work 
and family roles have b een solved in the Soviet 
Union. Instead, the studies examine, by means of 
extensive data analysis and inter-disciplinary, 
inter-cultural research, the myriad problems 
Soviet women face under their "double burden." 

As Lapidus points out in her excellent introduc-
tory chapter, there are a number of major, 
distinct but interrelated, problems around which 
the current Soviet discussions of these issues 
revolve. The most important, and certainly the 
most problematic, question concerns the optimal 

level of female labor force participation. The 
Soviet Union is a society where over 90% of all 
women work outside of the home and comprise over 
50% of the paid labor force, legacies of both the 
Marxist belief that labor outside of the home is 
the basis of women's liberation, and the state's 
ever-present, overriding need for women to help 
ease the labor shortage. The Soviet Union also is 
a society that faces a rapidly declining birthrate 
in the urban and industrial regions of the USSR, 
which many Soviet authors attribute to excessively 
high levels of female employment. A number of the 
articles included in this volume speak to this 
controversy--what is the balance between Soviet 
women's productive and reproductive roles? 
Lapidus identifies three distinctly different 
approaches among the Soviet writers who are ad-
dressing this question. The group she defines as 
"social feminist" views the present balance of 
work and family roles as optimal and focuses on 



reducing tension by expanding the availability of 
consumer goods and services. The "pronatalist" 
stance, as its name implies, sees the answer in a 
subordination of women's productive role to their 
reproductive one. This group believes that the 
government must initiate a comprehensive campaign 
with financial rewards to convince Soviet women to 
have more children. The "radical feminists" argue 
against any reduction in women's productive life. 
They suggest an extension of women's roles in eco-
nomic and political life with a reduction in the 
burdens of family life by means of fundamental 
change in male-female relationships. 

The other questions discussed by the Soviet 
writers in this volume also include the nature of 
woman's work and her relationship to the family~ 
Some of the economists and sociologists are con-
cerned about the clustering of women around the 
lower levels of economic sectors and their over-
representation in certain kinds of jobs. Other 
writers turn to the thorny question of protective 
legislation for women and the need for enforcement 

of, or changes in, the laws concerning working 
conditions for women. A last set of issues in-
volves the impact of women's participation in the 
labor force on family structure and the high rate 
of divorce prevalent in the Soviet Union. 

In virtually all industrial societies where women 
have moved in ever-increasing numbers into the 
labor force, questions concerning the relationship 
between women's productive and reproductive roles 
have arisen. Declining birthrates, family insta-
bility and divorce, and women's liberation move-
ments have created new concerns and anxieties over 
the future of the family and the make-up of soci-
ety. This collection of essays provides a glimpse 
at a society where female labor participation 
rates are nearly identical to male rates. The 
authors in this collection are discussing those 
very questions that sociologists, economists, and 
demographers are beginning to ask everywhere. And 
Lapidus has now made these Soviet policy debates 
available to western researchers. 

Public Man, Private Woman: Women in Social and Political Thought. By Jean Bethke 
Elshtain. 
Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1981. 

Eve A. Browning, OSU, Department of Philosophy 

We have all frequently heard claims to the effect 
that certain ways of dividing the public sphere of 
human life from the private one have historically 
had significant consequences for the lives of wom-
en. In this important book, Jean Elshtain 
analyzes the history of Western political theory 
in order to develop a political theory in order to 
develop a detailed understanding of how these 
claims have been and are true. The public sphere 
is defined as that of politics traditionally con-
strued, the private as the domestic realm of the 
family. 
The book has two sections. In the first, Elshtain 
locates the beginnings of the public/ private (p / p) 
division in the development of polis-consciousness 
among the ancient Greeks; she follows its modifi-
cations through Christianity's emergence, its 
ratification in Locke, and various stretchings and 
massive readjustments in Hegel, Rousseau, and 
Marx. As an explicative project, this is a huge 
one; but it is carried through with impressive 
rigor, balance, and sympathy. The reader will 
also find much that is useful in the copious bib-
liographical footnotes. Although the exactness of 
the account is somewhat uneve n, Elshtain tries al-
ways to indicate where exposition ends and inter-
pretation begins, thus enabling the reader to as-
sess thini;s for herself. 
In the second portion of the book, various fem-
inisms are examined for their respective rein-
terpretations of the p/p division. The unifying 
critical theme tha t runs throughout this part of 
the book is one which requires serious thought: 
Elshtain argues that too many feminists "have 
resurrected an unrelenting patriarchal ideology," 
and have internalized and theoretically endorsed 

the most oppressive features of the ideologies 
they deplore. In addition, Elshtain brings a 
charge of political naivete: ". • • good poetry 
sometimes makes very bad politics." The rampant 
Utopianism of various feminisms is accompanied by 
no directives for achieving change, and is some-
times accompanied by analyses which make change 
seem theoretically impossible. Patriarchy is made 
to seem as inevitable as the law of gravity. 
In conclusion Elshtain does not recommend that the 
p/p division in human social life be dissolved or 
transcended (whatever that would mean), but that 
it be redefined in terms appropriate to preserve 
the virtues of each. She speaks in an oddly old-
fashioned but appealing way of the virtue of cit-
izenship, not as something lost to us but as some-
thing important and endangered. In the weakest 
section of the book, she reaffirms a very trad-
itional view of the nuclear family, but even here 
there is much that is interesting which demands 
serious thought. Private life (nuclear-family 
life) inculcates morality. So in the end the pub-
lic and the private are r eciprocal, mutually nec-
essary, complementary, and must be harmonized 
rather than opposed. Elshtain cites the Wild Boy 
of Aveyron as evidence that humans apart from fam-
ily are not full humans. More argumentation is 
needed than is provided, however. 
Public Man, Private Woman is highly recommended 
for its broad vision of the history of political 
thinking on this complex subject and for some tel-
ling criticisms of recent feminist contributions. 
It is for the most part very well written, al-
though Elshtain sometimes makes her reader work 
hard to follow the line of argument, even to the 
point of filling in crucial premises oneself. 



Archetypal Patterns in Womens Fiction. By Annis Pratt, et. al. 
Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1981. 

Marlene Longenecker, OSU, Department of English/Center for Women's Studies 

This book has been a long time coming--and one can 
see why. Pratt has, along with her research as-
sistants, read a vast amount of fiction--including 
all of the famous and many of the virtually un-
known works--produced by English and American wom-
en over the past three hundred years. Her object, 
as the title of her book indicates, is not to con-
struct a female literary history along the lines 
of thpse begun by Ellen Moers and Elaine Showal-
ter, but to describe the thematic and archetypal 
patterns inherent in the female literary canon. 
Thus, the book is largely ahistorical, grouping 
together works from various periods, classes, and 
sub-cultures, which deal with similar variations 
on the archetypes she discovers. The emphasis on 
"discovery" is significant, for Pratt is at pains 
to point out that her study is an inductive one, 
that her object is not to impose ideal types on 
the tradition, but to recover from it the myths 
and archetypes that inform the female imagination. 
In so doing, she intentionally does not deal with 
questions of "taste" and aesthetic "value," but 
only with descriptive analysis. While her theore-
tical model is derived from Jungian psychology 
(and, to a lesser extent, from Joseph Campbell's 
theory of myth and ritual), she is more than cog-
nizant of the limitations for feminist theoreti-
cians of Jung's conventional definitions of "mas-
culine" and "feminine" and his tendency to pola-
rize human experience along fairly rigid gender 
lines. Thus the book serves the dual purpose of 
describing a persistent and virtually univeral 
attempt on the part of women novelists to present 
female experience in "configurations contrary to 
gender norms" and, simultaneously, of articulating 
(more clearly than anyone else I have read· on the 
subject) a genuinely feminist critique of Jung and 
his disciples. One is tempted to argue with her a 
great deal--about just what constitutes an "arche-
type," for example (as opposed to a "theme"), or 
about whether her archetypes would hold true for 
other cultures or for subcultures within our own 
(though her discussion of Black women novelists 
indicates that she sees the same patterns in Black 
literature and in working class literature as 
white, middle-class women's writing). But one 
cannot but be impressed and educated both by the 
tremendous amount she has read and by the compre-
hensiveness and originality of her argument. 

Her book is structured into sections roughly equi-
valent to a sort of "ideal" model of female psy-
chic development within the constraints of patri-
archy. Thus, she begins with the "novel of devel-
opment," or female Bildungsroman, focusing on 
growing up female, and ends with a section called 
"Transformation of Self" and with a chapter on the 
mythic underpinnings of all female fiction. Un-
derlying the entire set of patterns and arche-
types, she discovers a dialectic between two fun-

damental states of the female condition expressed 
symbolically as the "Green World" and the "Rape/-
Trauma." The 11Green World" attaches us to Nature 
and is an imagined space of relative freedom and 
fulfillment, often associated with ancient female 
ritual, herbal lore and witchcraft in highly dis-
placed forms; the Rape/Trauma describes our impri-
sonment within patriarchy, our enclosure within 
conventional gender roles and expectations. The 
paradigm for the dialectic is Daphne turning into 
a tree to escape Apollo's attempted rape, but one 
can also recognize, of course, the omnipresence of 
the Demeter/Persephone myth, symbolizing the over-
throw of the matrilinear world and the disruption 
of the Green World in the seasonal cycle "ex-
plained" by the myth. The plots, themes, and 
image patterns of the female novel, according to 
Pratt's account, are in constant vacillation be-
tween those of the idealized Green World and those 
of the traumatic entrapment within male dominated 
society, never fully settling in either and only 
rarely transcending both. 
There is, on the surface, something profoundly de-
pressing about much of what Pratt describes. 
Growing up female, we find (unsurprisingly), means 
"growing up grotesque"--or, in fact, "growing 
down"--that is, further from rather than closer to 
whole "selfhood." "In most novels of develop-
ment," writes Pratt, "it seems clear that authors 
conceive of growing up female as a choice between 
auxiliary or secondary personhood, sacrificial vi-
ctimization, madness, or death." Citing the "per-
sistently dismal portraits of matrimony," Pratt 
concludes in the chapter on "Novels of Marriage" 
that marriage is, with rare exceptions, a form of 
the Rape/Trauma archetype, severely limiting rath-
er than contributing to the female hero's quest 
for authentic selfhood. But if marriage is bad, 
heterosexual passion may be worse; in the chapter 
on "Love Between Men and Women," Pratt demon-
strates that in novel after novel, the female 
search for self-determined Eros is, again with 
rare exceptions, actually fatal or near-fatal. 
Even in twentieth century feminist works, the 
female hero is almost compulsively punished by her 
author with madness, veneral disease, unwanted 
pregnancy, unwanted abortion, rape, rejection, or 
death (or all of the above) for enjoying sex. And 
if the author dares not to punish her character, 
the critics systematically punish the author. 
That romantic, heterosexual love seems to many fe-
male authors a form of psychopathology is, as 
Pratt says, "borne out by the catatonic manner in 
which so many heroes of the modern novel back into 
marriages or rebel against marriages into identi-
cally destructive love affairs." 
While the characters in novels of love and friend-
ship between women fare somewhat better, on the 
whole, the long history of alliances between sis-
ters, wives, and female friends in fiction by worn-



en shows more clearly than anything else that fe-
male bonding is generally a transitory interlude 
in t h e quest for male approval, and in the lesbian 
novel, characters often face a conventional battle 
with internalized gender norms, alternating be-
tween anxiety and punishment on the one hand and a 
fantasized but rarely achieved regeneration (in a 
"new space," analogous to the Green World) on the 
other. Single women, solitaries, and celibates, 
surrounded by stereotypes and the punishment of 
social ostracism, have not fared much better at 
the hands of women authors than at the hands of 
men: they are put forth timidly as alternatives, 
only to be withdrawn in favor of some more self-
dest ructive but more socially acceptable role. 
Even in the novels of transformation and rebirth, 
we find that at the moment the hero takes the 
plunge into the unconscious on the supposedly 
cleansing inner journey, she is confronted with 
self- loathing resulting from deeply internalized 
social norms, and in most of women's fiction, the 
quest is blocked at the point of transcendence, 
the hero fails to come to terms with what Pratt 
calls the "perfectly nice horrible husband" (or 
father) figure and is either done to death or 
driven mad. 

On the other hand (for there is another hand), 
there are the exceptions: the rare but compelling 
"equal marriage novel," the even rarer female hero 
who remains unmarried but is successful in her 
quest for Eros, the spiritual quest achieved, the 
"eccentric" older woman fully at home in nature, 
the lesbian couple who move from compulsive de-
fense of homoeroticism to a world in which the 
fact that women love one another is a given, and 
the characte rs "are allowed to break through the 
grid of depersonalizing sexual politics and strike 
out new territories." There are also the utopian 
fantasies, the successful confrontations with 
selfh€>od, the radical "moments of being," to use 
Virginia Woolf's term, in which the Green World is 
reestablished--at least t emporarily, sometimes 
permane ntly. 
But what makes this study one of affirmation 
rather than of loss is not, I think, the fact that 
Pratt can find one "successful" female hero for 
every hundred failures. It is, rather, her very 
clear sense of the possibilities inherent in the 
overwhelming absence of comfortable integration 
into patriarchy on the part of the female authors 
and their characters. If we still seek evidence 

Bodily Harm. By Margaret Atwood. 
New York: Simon & Schuster, 1982. 

that women writers, even the most conservative, 
even those writing in the most conventional no-
velistic modes, have always, to a greater or les-
ser degree, resisted conventional female roles, we 
need look· no further: the failure of heterosexual 
passion, the hopelessly self-destructive quest for 
Eros, the tortures of socialization, the self-cen-
sorship of the lesbian novelist, are all the re-
sult of rigid gender norms, of the failure, in es-
sence, to transcend "masculine" and "feminine." 
Pratt gives us an excellent discussion of the en-
coded, underground messages, the "series of bends 
and turns, of feints and diversions" taken by wom-
en authors to avoid gynophobia and homophobia. 
Despite the often depressing "cover story" (to 
borr2w a term from Sandra Gilbert and Susan Gu-
bar ) , one becomes increasingly impressed by the 
inventive ways women have devised, in May Sarton's 
words, of "sending out sec ret agents" and subver-
ting cultural norms. I am personally less con-
vinced of the universal presence of the buried 
mythic tradition Pratt sees underlying all of wom-
en's fiction than I am by her faith in the capaci-
ty of the female imagination to thrive under such 
adverse conditions. In many ways, this is a study 
of the presence of absence--the very strength of 
the female protest ove rwhelms the fac t that pe r-
sonal fulfillment for the fe male hero is so rarely 
achieved. Pratt articulates quite eloquently her 
firm belief that women's fiction contains the sym-
bolic possibilities that must precede cultural 
change, and her work goes a great distance 
towards confirming what all dedicated fiction 
readers know--that we cannot, quite literally, 
live without it. Freud often pointed out that 
virtually everything h e "discovered" about the na-
ture of the human unconscious and the theory of 
psychoanalysis had been known for centuries by the 
(male, of course, though he neglected to say so) 
poets; no study has more convincingly demonstrated 
to me the analogous r elationship between female 
fiction and feminist theory. 
1 Ellen Moers, Literary Wome n ( Garden City, NY: 

Doubleday, 1976). 
Elaine Showalter, A Literature of Their Own: 

British Women Novelists from Bronte to Lessi!!._g_ 
(Princeton University Press, 1977). 

2 The Madwoma n in the Attic: The Woman Write r and 
the Nineteenth Century Imagination (Yale 
University Press, 1979), Chapter V. 

Barbara Rigney, OSU, Department of English/ Center for Women's Studies 

This is a book about an innocent woman who is vic-
timized by a series of people a nd ci rcumstances 
which include a proper and repressive upbringing, 
an exploitive lover who enjoys rape games, an 
actual potential rapist, a recent mastectomy and 
the death sentence of cancer, a meaningless job 

r eporting for magazines on "life-styles," and, 
finally , a political r evolution in the Caribbean 
whe r e she goes to escape he r life but e nds up con-
fronting it in a prison cell. Through all these 
horrors her policy has been non-involvement; noth-
ing is "her fault"; she has been, she believes 
almost until the end, "exempt." 



Atwood's point, as it has been in all her earlier 
novels, is that no one is exempt, that we all are 
guilty of complicity in our own victimization, 
that malignancy is the human condition. Women, 
Atwood implies, are particularly mistaken in their 
assumption of innocence, an assumption which 
serves to separate them from themselves, to split 
their sense of identity. Thus, as in earlier no-
vels like Surfacing, a predominant image is that 
of separation, splitting, amputation (the mastec-
tomy in this novel) , 

Atwood, and ultimately her protagonist as well, 
argue for a confrontation with inevitable death 
(even in a society in which "dying is in bad 
taste") and for an engagement, a commitment, to 
life. Atwood writes about "a silent voice count-
ing, a countdown. Zero is waiting somewhere, who-
ever said there was life everlasting; so why feel 
grateful? She doesn't have much time left, for 
anything. But neither does anyone else. She's 
paying attention, that's all." 

Men Who Control Women's Health. By Diana Scully. 
Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1980. 

Mary Irene Moffitt, Director, Center for Women's Studies, 1975-1980 

Any woman who has been examined and treated by a 
physician who specializes in obstetrics and gyne-
cology will identify with this examination of 
those who control a large segment of women's 
health care. The fact is that men are in charge 
of two fields that they cannot really understand 
because they have no way of relating to women's 
experiences. True, more and more women are 
specializing in ob I gyn, but in Men Who Control 
Women's Health, Diana Scully makes a powerful case 
for the fact that most of these women are trained 
early to think as men do about women's obstetrical 
and gynecological symptoms. 

Scully, a sociologist specializing in the socio-
logy of medicine, is a feminist, a realist, and a 
clear thinker. Her book is the result of several 
years' observational research in two large hospi-
tals. It also is one of the best discussions that 
has been published recently about medical practice 
concerning women. Scully doesn't shy away from 
the controversial; she is clearly unafraid of the 
medical establishment. Her facts are documented 
and she understands the issues involved. If any 
woman has suspected that her ob I gyn doctor treated 
her as a child, or as a "case" rather than a per-
son, or urged unnecessary surgery, this book 
should persuade her that her instincts were cor-
rect. 

One of the big differences between Scully's book 
and other books which have touched on many of the 
issues presented here(including those which have 
stated that women are the victims of a male domi-

"Massive involvement" becomes for Atwood and for 
her protagonist, a term that reflects positive 
action rather than medical pathology. After sur-
viving the brutality and atrocities of her weeks 
(or months) of prison where she has been confined 
because authorities thought her a secret agent, 
Rennie decides that she cannot remain a "travel 
writer," a reporter of life-styles. At the end, 
she decides "she is a subversive. She was not 
once but now she is. A reporter, She will pick 
her time; then she will report." Her involvement 
with individuals, too, takes on new significance, 
as she holds in her arms the bludgeoned body of 
her woman cell mate, as she shares her own scarred 
and incomplete body with a lover. 

Bodily Harm perhaps does not contain the mythic 
resonance of Surfacing, perhaps the sojourn in the 
Caribbean is a bit farfetched, and maybe Rennie in 
the beginning is a character too passive to be-
lieve. But nonetheless this novel succeeds as a 
profound statement directed to grown-up women: 
that we can be powerful if we assume power, that 
we can change the world by the way we see it. 

nated profession), is that Scully doesn't hint--
she accuses. She is angry about what has happened 
to her sisters, including those who have gone into 
the ob/ gyn speciality, and she wants the medical 
profession and women to become aware of the seri-
ousness of what has happened. 

Scully sub-titled her book "The Miseducation of 
Obstetrician-Gynecologists," and that is one of 
her messages. The established medical system at 
present does not make it possible for new ob I gyn 
students to learn about women's health; in fact, 
they discourage new knowledge, new methods, new 
insights. 

This is an important book for feminists, and for 
all women. Scully has done us all a service by 
her observation and analysis of "women's" medicine 
and how it is controlled. Her book should be re-
quired reading in medical schools; it should be 
required reading for all current ob I gyn practi-
tioners, and it should be required reading for 
women who care about their bodies. 

Scully has compiled an important resource list, 
including a glossary of medical terms. This book 
makes it easier for women to learn important facts 
about their bodies and their health. Men Who 
Control Women's Health is a splendid contribution 
to a growing number of books about women and 
health which seriously indict the present health 
care system. 



Surpassing the Love of Men: Romantic Friendship and Love Between Women from the 
Renaissance to the Present. By Lillian Faderman. 
New York: William Morrow, 1981. 

Leila J. Rupp, OSU, Department of History/Center for Women's Studies 

Ever since the appearance of Carroll Smith-Rosen-
berg's now classic article, "The Female World of 
Love and Ritual," in 1975, scholars have recog-
nized the importance of what Lillian Faderman in 
her book terms "romantic friendship" between women 
in the past. As Faderman explains in her intro-
duction, it is "virtually impossible to study the 
correspondence of any nineteenth-century woman, 
not only of America but also of England, ·France, 
and Germany, and not uncover a passionate commit-
ment to another woman at some time in her life." 
In the past several years the phenomenon of roman-
tic friendship has become widely known and has, in 
fact, been seized upon gratefully and applied in 
inappropriate ways to explain away relationships 
that authors did not want to recognize, most 
notoriously in the case of Eleanor Roosevelt and 
Lorena Hickok. Scholarship and popular writing as 
well have begun to incorporate the concept of ro-
mantic friendship, but important questions remain. 
Why were romantic friendships so widely accepted 
in the nineteenth century? Why did they become 
unacceptable in the twentieth? What is the dif-
ference between romantic friendship and lesbian-
ism? These are some of the questions that Fader-
man addresses in her well-researched and provoca-
tive study of women's relationships from the six-
teenth century to the present. 

Faderman divides her book into three chronological 
sections: the sixteenth through the eighteenth 
centuries, the nineteenth century, and the twen-
tieth century. She examines both literature and 
"life" (in the form of letters, diaries, court 
cases, and other such documents of social history) 
to uncover a vast amount of information on women's 
relationships in the United States and western 
Europe. Not surprisingly, most of the material on 
real women (as opposed to fictional characters) 
comes from the nineteenth century. And, perhaps 
unavoidably given the sources Faderman uses, the 
book deals almost exclusively with white middle or 
upper class women, although Faderman is sensitive 
to issues of class and race. 

Faderman begins with a look at early modern porno-
graphic literature which, like modern pornography, 
made use of lesbianism for male titillation. She 
argues that the "libertines" accepted lesbianism, 
assuming that women made love to each other either 
for practice for the "real thing," as a way of 
"making do" in the absence of men, or in order to 
arouse each other a s a prelude to heterosexual 
activity. But acceptance of lesbian sex did not 
mean tolerance of lesbians. The lines were clear: 
if a woman transgressed by dressing in male 
clothes and thus attempting to appropriate male 
privilege, she would be persecuted or even exe-
cuted. Faderman develops a complex explanation of 

societal attitudes toward transvestism and les-
bianism: it was not simply that transvestite wom-
en raised the suspicion of lesbian sexuality, 
since in some cases women who were known to enjoy 
sexual relationships with other women were . left 
unmolested as long as they wore women's clothing. 
It was rather that a transvestite woman threatened 
the very basis of the sex/gender system by claim-
ing rights of mobility and opportunity denied to 
women as a class. 

Faderman's analysis of transvestism is excellent, 
but it is rather a side issue in the book. The 
central theme begins with her discussion of the 
origins of romantic friendship inthe revival of 
Platonic ideas about friendship. Opening up what 
is sure to prove a major controversy around this 
book, Faderman argues that people in western soci-
ety from the sixteenth through the nineteenth cen-
turies, unlike the ancient world and contemporary 
society, were able to divorce intense emotional 
relationships from genital sexuality. Thus roman-
tic friendship from the start involved a deep com-
mitment and sensuality, but not ordinarily, Fader-
man believes, genital sexuality. By the Victorian 
period, sex between women was unthinkable. The 
institution of romantic friendship, which suited 
well the sexually-segregated world of the nine-
teenth century, helped accommodate women to their 
given sphere while serving the interests of men 
and ensuring the stability of society. 

What, then, happened to romantic friendship? At 
the end of the nineteenth century, the rise of 
feminism and the slow opening of economic opportu-
nities made it possible for the first time for 
women to act on the fantasies shared by romantic 
friends throughout time, to commit their lives to 
romantic friendship without the necessity of mar-
riage to a provider. But these very changes rang 
the death knell of romantic friendship, for they 
also meant that women's relationships became 
threatening to the social order. Faderman argues 
that concern over women's independence, the rise 
of German sexology, and the literature of the 
French aesthetes combined to alter radically the 
popular attitude toward romantic friendship. It 
became, in short, impossible to ignore the poten-
tial of sexuality in such friendships, and that 
threatened the very institutions of marriage and 
the family. For why would women marry if they no 
longer needed men for economic support, companion-
ship, or sexuality, since they could now find all 
three in a relationship with a romantic friend, an 
arrangement that became common enough to earn it 
the title "Boston marriage"? 

The "sexualization" of society affected the nature 
of romantic friendship, too, according to Fader-



man. No longer could women ignore sexuality as 
they had done earlier, and as a result, probably 
more women engaged in genital sexuality than had 
before. By the twentieth century, romantic 
friends were fast becoming lesbians. 

Faderman devotes a great deal of attention to the 
transition from societal acceptance of romantic 
friendship to the denunciation of lesbianism, but 
she is much weaker when she turns to the rise of 
lesbian pride and lesbian feminism in the 1970s. 
There is very little here on women's relationships 
between the 1920s and the 1970s, and what there is 
places too much emphasis on the internalization of 
society's values among lesbians. Recent research 
on the local level, especially that by the Buffalo 
Women's Oral History Project on working class les-
bians in Buffalo during the 1930s, 1940s, and 
1950s, and Joan Nestle's analysis of lesbianism in 
the 1950s in Heresies, is revising the traditional 
bleak view of lesbian life in the pre-women's 
movement years. Faderman sets the context for un-
derstanding the twentieth century attitudes about 
lesbianism, but we still have a great deal to 

learn about women's relationships in the twentieth 
century. 
Faderman, then, associates romantic friendship and 
lesbian love because she believes that in both 
forms of relationship, the emotional commitment is 
central. Although she believes that most romantic 
friends did not engage in sexual activity, she is 
inclined to emphasize the similarity rather than 
the difference between the two. This raises in-
teresting questions about the universality of sex-
ual behavior. Are we naive to believe that women 
for four centuries more or less successfully de-
nied their sexuality? Or is it ahistorical to as-
sume that individuals in different societies share 
sexual responses similar to those with which we 
are familiar in contemporary society? Not all who 
read Surpassing the Love of Men will agree with 
Faderman's interpretation, but the book represents 
a major contribution to the women's studies liter-
ature. As the first book-length study of women's 
relationships in the past, it both provides much 
information on women's lives and offers provoca-
tive interpretations of some of the most important 
questions in women's history. 

La Chicana. By Alfredo Mirande and Evangelina Enriquez. 
Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 1979. 

Roberta Miller, OSU, Department of Anthropology 

Finally the women of the Zatec society have been 
recognized. It is appropriate that they are dis-
cussed in a study whose purpose is to analyze and 
evaluate the social position of Chicana or Mexi-
can-American women. The word "Chicana" is a con-
temporary term used by the younger generations of 
Mexican-Americans in the Southwest to identify 

. themselves with their Spanish-Indian heritage. 
This study begins with their roots in the Aztec 
and Spanish colonial periods: the woman is the 
center of the home, bearing and rearing the 
children and maintaining respectability. At times 
the analysis reads like a novel as it presents vi-
gnettes of various women who portray the roles of 
Mexican-American women within American history. 
These recollections of travelers, letters, and re-
ports add to the overall readability of what could 
be a deadening presentation by reason of its pur-
posefulness. 

This study deals with the "social science myth of 
the Mexican-American family." The censure of this 
myth is probably long overdue if for no other rea-
son than that no cultural stereotype is universal-
ly valid or applicable. In contrast to the "macho 
dominated, authoritarian Mexican -American family," 
the authors contend that the true picture is one 
of each partner fulfilling her or his role obliga-
tions within the respective spheres of home or the 
outside world. The recurrent image of the Chicana 
in the book is that of a "strong and enduring fig-
ure," always very actively involved in the perpet-
uation and preservator of important cultural values. 

As for the participation of the Chicanas in the 
labor market, the authors point out that education 
has not been valued as a means of upward mobility 
because it has not brought better salaries or job 
opportunities. However, with increased aid to 
minority groups for college educations and with 
more and more women entering the work force in 
various capacities, the Chicanas are striving to 
synthesize education with better employment and a 
stronger family life. 

They are also described as striving independently 
in the contemporary endeavors to gain rights and 
equal socio-economic status in the United States. 
The Anglo feminists have been rather condemnatory 
in their perception of the Chicanas' situation, 
and women of other minorities have not been able 
to reach across their ethnicity to join hands. 

That the tone of parts of this study is somewhat 
angry is quite understandable. It may be dis-
tracting to some readers, however, as is the in-
clusion within the text of quoted material in 
Spanish with translations placed in the notes. 
N evert~eless, for anyone who has only marginal 
knowledge of the Mexican-Americans, La Chicana is 
"must" reading. It is also worthwhile reading for 
all who wish to acquire the Chicana's perspective 
of her struggle. Finally, it challenges the "Ang-
lo" to explore other pathways toward the eradica-
tion of poverty, racism, and sexism. 
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Nice Jewish Girls: A Lesbian Anthology. Edited by Evelyn Torton Beck. 
Watertown, Massachusettes: Persephone Press, Inc., 1982. 

Sigrid Ehrenberg, OSU, Center for Women's Studies 

Nice Jewish Girls edited by Evelyn Torton Beck is 
the first anthology written by and about Jewish 
lesbians, Many who hear of this book and its sub-
ject matter will think that it goes beyond the 
permissible bounds of marginality. A woman can 
either be a Jew or a lesbian but not both. To 
some, Judaism is merely a patriarchal religion; to 
others lesbianism is only a sexual orientation, 
This results in feminists dismissing Judaism as a 
religion, ignoring its rich cultural heritage in 
the same manner that heterosexuals often perceive 
lesbianism as just being a sexual preference, ig-
noring its implications as a complete life-style. 
These misconceptions are further exacerbated by 
the invisibility of Jewish lesbians as Jews within 
the feminist community and as lesbians within the 
Jewish community. However, by proudly proclaiming 
to be Jewish lesbians these women are affirming 
their identities as complete individuals who are 
no longer willing to suppress whole parts of their 
selves. Each of the a nthology's contributors is 
fighting Jewish lesbian invisibility showing how 
the oppression of patriarchal society is mirrored 
in the women's movement. 

Beck does an excellent job in her introduction of 
providing the reader with an overview of the im-
portant concepts of the book. She discusses the 
parameters and ramifications of Jewish lesbian in-
visibility establishing the connections between 
anti-Semitism and homophobia. The introduction 
brings to light such issues as internalized op-
pression, forced shame, assimilation, and denial, 
the diversity of Jewish lesbians, the impact of 
the Holocaust on Jewish identity, and the anti-
semitism of the Klan ending with concrete examples 
and responses to anti-Semitism within the feminist 
movement. 

As I read through the book I found myself filled 
with anger and rage but primarily an overwhelming 
sense of completeness and validation. I realized 
that I was not bein 5 "paranoid" and "overly sensi-
tive" when I challenged others' anti-Semitic com-
ments or actions. From Gloria Greenfield's "Shed-
ding" in which she documents the rise of anti-
Semitism in Europe, I felt the strength of Jewish 
survival past and present. In Irena Klepfisz's 
article "Anti-Semitism in the Lesbian /Feminist 
.Movement," in which she describes the "anti-Semi-
tic scenario" developing in the United States, I 
saw the inherent danger of silent acquiescence to 
anti-Semitic stereotypes as well as the importance 
of all feminists examining these stereotypes open-
ly. I became absorbed by these women's battles 
with internalized oppression, recognizing the need 
like Melanie Kaye of reclaiming the vicious and 
harmful stereotypes in order to strip them of 
their negativism. Furthermore, Bernice Mennis' 
recounting of her parents' "lessons" in "Repeating 

History," are very reminiscent of the "lessons" 
taught to me by my parents; lessons of survival. 

Perhaps one of the major themes for the contribu-
tors of this anthology, as well as for many Jewish 
feminists has been the Holocaust and its impact on 
their identity. Irena Kelpfisz and Evelyn Beck 
write about their experiences as Holocaust surviv-
ors. In her article "Resisting and Surviving 
America," Kelpfisz writes of the immunity to the 
Holocaust stating that "people are turned off of 
the Holocaust, because it has been commercialized, 
metaphored out of reality, glamorized, been 
severed from the historical fact." The media's 
"attention" to the Holocaust only serves to 
cheapen and trivialize the enormity of it. It has 
robbed us of our right to mourn and our ability to 
recognize the precariousness of our existence 
within Christian society and our ability to form 
coalitions with other oppressed groups. 

An important aspect of this book is its recogni-
tion of Jewish lesbians of color. Josylyn C. 
Segal in "Interracial Plus" writes about being 
Black and Jewish and how her unique perspective 
enables her to gain first hand knowledge of Jewish 
racism and Black anti-Semitism. Savina Teubal, 
raised in Argentina's Arab-Jewish community writes 
about the importance of her Arabic-Jewish identity 
in "Coat of Many Colors." Likewise, Rachel Wahba 
in "Some of Us Are Arabic" recounts her experience 
of being a "Sephardic/ Arabic Jewish immigrant of 
Egyptian and Iraqi parents" growing up stateless 
in Japan and being made to feel like a minority 
among minority by Ashkenazim Jews. 

Nice Jewish Girls is an ambitous beginning. By 
virtue of being the only book on this subject it 
understandably omits some important aspects of 
Jewish lesbian experience. The anthology men-
tions the reclaiming of Jewish identity but fails 
to deal with Jewish lesbians' redefinitions of 
traditional rituals and liturgy. Although some of 
the articles raise the issue of Jewish racism, a 
more comprehensive analysis is needed, as well as 
an analysis of class issues between working class 
and middle to upper class Jewish lesbians, Little 
recognition is given to relationships between 
Jewish and non-Jewish lesbians. Also lacking is 
any reference to lesbians who have converted to 
Judaism. 

Whatever its shortcomings, Nice Jewish Girls fills 
a long empty void and serves as a significant con-
tribution to the growing dialogue between femi-
nists. It is necessary reading for those individ-
uals who recognize that differences must be under-
stood and appreciated before they can be trans-
cended and coalitions established. Hopefully this 
book will receive a wide and thoughtful reading. 



All The Women Are White, All The Blacks Are Men, But Some Of Us Are Brave. By Gloria 
T. Hull, Patricia Bell Scott, and Barbara Smith. 
Old Westbury, New York: Feminist Press, 1982. 

Sue Jewell, OSU, Department of Black Studies 

A comprehensive work which examines and explores 
numerous issues and social phenomena confronting 
Black American women is descriptive of the Hull, 
Scott, and Smith text. As an introduction to 
Black women's studies, the book entitled All the 
Women Are White, All the Blacks Are Men, But Some 
of Us Are Brave is the first attempt by Black wom-
en scholars to provide an overview of Black wom-
en's issues, including historical and contemporary 
contributions to Black women in American society, 
Moreover, this anthology clearly establishes the 
relationships between black feminist goals and ob-
jectives and those of third world women and white 
feminists. 

Hull, Scott, and Smith set forth the necessity for 
adhering to a radical approach to addressing the 
role of Black women in America. In so doing, the 
contributors to this work discuss such topics as 
racism in the Women's Movement, images of Black 
women, structural barriers associated with women 
in education and other traditional institutions, 
the role of the Black woman in the church, and the 

social and political implications of slavery rela-
tive to the Black woman. A substantial portion of 
But Some of Us Are Brave focuses on the signifi-
cant contributions of Black women in literature. 
While the anthology is theoretical in content, the 
editors stress the importance of conducting re-
search on Black women. Further, they emphasize 
the need for the funding of a Black women's re-
search institute, as well as the availability of 
journals to publish the work of Black women scho-
lars, particularly scientific investigation on 
Black women. 

A strikingly salient aspect of this work is the 
incorporation of course syllabi, The syllabi on 
Black Women's Study courses provide a myriad of 
articles, books and films which represent an in-
valuable resource for instructors and students of 
Black women's studies. Unquestionably, But · Some 
of Us Are Brave is a significant contribution to 
Black Women's Studies and offers a perspective 
which heretofore has been unavailable, 

Images of Women in Film: The War Years, 1941-1945. By Joyce M. Baker. 
Ann Arbor: UMI Research Press, 1980. 

Women in Film Noir. Edited by Ann E. Kaplan. 
London: British Film Institute, 1980. 

Judith Mayne, OSU, Department of Romance Languages 

These two works on women in film make for an in-
teresting comparison. First, they are both con-
cerned with women in American cinema of the 
1940s--one of the most interesting decades in 
American culture from the point of view both of 
changing roles for women and the development of 
the film industry. Baker's study is concerned 
with the portrayal of women's relation to the war 
effort in popular, war-theme films made between 
1941 and 1945. Kaplan's anthology deals with film 
noir--a term given by French critics (which trans-
lates as "black film") to those American films 
which b ecame popular in the 1940s, characterized 
by their preoccupation with the darker side of 
human experience, the world of crime and deceit, 
and the nature of evil. One of the mainstays of 
film noir is a treacherous woman--daughter Veda in 
Mildred Pierce, Barbara Stanwyck in Double Indem-
nity, or a more recent example, the character por-
trayed by Kathleen Turner in Body Heat. Since 
these two works are quite opposed in terms of 
methodologies and assumptions, they are particu-
larly interesting for their differing views on the 
very nature of feminist film criticism. 

Baker chooses several films for close study which 
show a range of women's relations to the war ef-
fort: from Ingrid Bergman in Casablanca, ready to 
choose love over patriotism, to Claudette Colbert 
in Since You Went Away, coping valiantly as wife 
and mother with the demands of war. Baker is 
careful to focus only on those films which were 
proven successes--that is, which were popular at 
the box office, This study is a promising start, 
but unfortunately it fails to deliver, partly 
because Baker's notion of close readings of in-
dividual films consists mainly of what seem like 
endless plot summaries. But more problematic is 
Baker's assumptions about the role of films as 
"reflectors and preservers of public atti-
tudes •••• " There is certainly nothing wrong with 
such an assumption per se, But here, virtually 
every representation of woman is taken to mean 
that this is what America was thinking, When 
different films, or even the same film, present 
conflicting messages as to women's roles--as was 
often the case in the 1940s--Baker says, without 
further explanation, that there was some "ambi-
guity." Baker also assumes, too simplistically, 



that if a film were a box-office success, then it 
reflected some basic tenet about the American Mind 
or the American Way of Life, She seems to assume 
that all film viewers responded to films in exact-
ly the same way. Surely there is a place for 
analysis of what makes box-office successes popu-
lar in the first place, but with the methodology 
used here, you would--to take a contemporary exam-
ple--have to assume that Porky's reveals more 
about current attitudes towards sexuality than, 
say, Victor/Victoria or Personal Best, for no 
other reason than the box office. Baker's empha-
sis on the box office would have been much clari-
fied had she considered other factors, such as: 
How did movie-going patterns change duri,ng the 
war? What was the ratio of male and female view-
ers? How much were war-theme movies not only seen 
but discussed? 
Baker's study reveals a conception of feminist 
film criticism that is in keeping with the two 
sources she quotes most frequently, Marjorie Ro-
sen's Popcorn Venus and Molly Haskell's From Re-
verence to Rape. Images of women in film are 
either positive or negative (usualiy the latter), 
because film does little more than "express," or 

Traitors to the MascuHne Cause. By Sylvia Strauss. 
Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1982. 

Kevin White, Department of History 

Sylvia Strauss asks at the beginning of her book, 
"Where are the men in women's history?" Where in-
deed? Men who have supported women's movements 
have received little or no recognition from histo-
rians. There has been a limited amount written 
about John Stuart Mill as a feminist, while June 
Sochen in The New Woman in Greenwich Vill~ exam-
ines early twentieth century male feminists, and 
William Leach in True Love and Perfect Union in-
cludes a chapter on nineteenth century American 
male feminists. Strauss's book is ground-breaking 
in its attempt to analyze the ideas and activities 
of the men who supported women up to the time of 
the passing of suffrage in Britain and the U.S.; 
it is a very useful attempt to fill a r,eal gap in 
both women's and men's history. But as it stands, 
the book has some serious flaws. 

Strauss describes a long line of men who identi-
fied themselves as "traitors to the Masculine 
cause," These men actively supported women's 
rights; they believed that "the extension of 
rights to women was .•• a criterion for judging man-
kind's progress." They regarded women's values as 
necessary in order to balance the dominant mascu-
line culture which, according to Strauss, "they 
identified as the masculine cause." And they had 
an advanced idea of male/female sex roles, Men 
were "ag 5 ressive, authoritarian, egoistic, and ma-
terialistic," while women were "more cooperative, 
pacific, democratic, and idealistic," The "trai-
tors" were humanists who believed in the use of 
"moral force" which they saw as "virtually synono-
mous with women's power," to change society, As 

mirror patriarchal society. The limitations of 
such a view have become increasingly evident, and 
E, Ann Kaplan's anthology of essays on women in 
film noir suggests other ways of approaching the 
representation of women in film. The various 
authors whose essays appear in this volume are not 
so much interested in using film noir to show just 
how badly patriarchy treats its women. Rather, 
they use these films to suggest how and why any 
representation of female power is perceived as 
threatening, The patriarchal order that emerges 
from these analyses thus appears to be quite a bit 
more fragile than one might first assume. 

All of the essays in the anthology are good, and 
Pam Cook's analysis of Mildred Pierce is particu-
larly fine. The anthology is not without prob-
lems, however, Many of the authors use a critical 
"vocabulary" (a euphemism for jargon), borrowing 
from semiotics and psychoanalysis, that unfortu-
nately makes the essays inaccessible to those un-
familiar with the most recent critical trends. 
For the most part, however, the essays are well 
worth the effort. 

moralists they made no distinction between public 
and private morality: to quote Strauss, "the 
sensualist who exploited women to satisfy his lust 
was as reprehensible as the capitalist or politi-
cian who betrayed the public interest to satisfy 
his greed." For Strauss, then, male feminism or 
humanism was one vitally important reaction to 
Victorianism. These men were, according to 
Strauss, the "fathers of feminism"--and here she 
is really controversial--who "masterminded and 
organized" the first wave of feminism. 

Were men really so important? Strauss rightly 
devotes the most space in her book to John Stuart 
Mill, His important work, Subjection of Women, 
was crucial in that it provided definition and 
documentation of women's oppression--documentation 
provided by a respected establishment figure, 
Mill also played a major role in forming the 
British women's suffrage movement. Strauss allots 
a fair amount of narrative space to the efforts of 
Federick William Pethick-Lawrence, which is again 
appropriate. He was one of the four most import-
ant figures in the militant British Suffragette 
movement, for which he was both lawyer and organi-
zer. Yet it is hard to see how men "mastermined 
and organized" the American women's suffrage move-
ment. Strauss completely ignores American male 
suffragists even where they might fit in with her 
thesis. Thus she makes no mention of the aboli-
tionist suffragists, nor of Henry Blackwell, who 
is almost as important for the United States as 
Pethick-Lawrence is for England, Perhaps this is 



because male involvement in the thirty years be-
fore the suffrage amendment passed was far less 
obvious than in England. American men supported 
suffrage as but one cause among several, and they 
hardly "masterminded" it. But nor did they in 
Britain. Millicent Fawcett and later the Pank-
hursts certainly determined suffrage strategy on 
their own; the latter even positively discouraged 
male involvement in the years 1912-1914. 

Strauss deliberately underplays the influence of 
women in order to strengthen her thesis. She 
tries to argue that Harriet Taylor Mill was not a 
major influence on Mill's feminism because his 
feminism antedated his meeting her and was in-
herent in his Utilitarian upbringing and in his 
experiences as a youth. This may be true, but as 
she was his constant intellectual companion 
throughout the years when his philosophy was ma-
turing, she must have been an influence on his 
thought. Strauss is not prepared to conclude 
this, nor can she adequately refute Mill's own 
contention that Harriet Taylor was a major influ-
ence on the writing of the Subjection of Women. 
She never explains why he would say it if it were 
not true. Strauss similarly fails to realize the 
impact of Emmeline Pethick-Lawrence on the devel-
opment of Frederick Pethick-Lawrence's feminism. 
In Strauss's book she hardly figures at all as an 
influence on his life, yet Vera Brittain, who knew 
him personally, has shown that "In the end it w·as 
Emmeline who claimed his inexhaustible energies 
for the cause." In her determination to place the 
men in women's history, Strauss leaves out the 
women. Even Emmeline Pankhurst, who is admittedly 
an elusive character, is presented as the mere 
stooge of her husband, Richard Pankhurst. Yet if 
this was the case, why did she have the strength 
of character to see women's suffrage as a more 
important issue than the cause of Socialism, 
which, as one of the founders of the Labour party, 
her husband had espoused? In her enthusiasm to 
include men in women's history, Strauss is guilty 
of excluding women from their own history. 

Strauss's inclusion of men in women's history is 
an attempt on her part to get away from a view of 
men as merely "dyed in the wool patriarchs." Yet 
Strauss actually perpetuates this view because she 
herself continues to envisage women's history as a 
dualistic struggle by women to obtain their rights 
from men. In this scenario, the male feminists 
simply side with the women and they share the same 
enemy in the "masculine cause." This concept is 
used at times in a facile manner. For example, 
Pethick-Lawrence's expulsion from the Liberal 
Reform Club is described as "a further sign that 
masculinis ts would not tolerate traitors to their 
cause." But the Reform Club was not necessarily 
opposed to the vote for women; it expelled Pe-
thick-Lawrence in 1912 because of his support of 
the Suffragettes' most militant tactics yet. His-
tory is not as simple as Strauss would have it in 
another respect. She fails to grasp the fact that 
while her "traitors to the masculine cause" pub-
licly undermined the patriarchy, they also perpe-

trated it in their personal lives. Surely, if a 
man was a real traitor to the patriarchy, he would 
put his feminism into practice in his personal 
life. But Strauss does not attempt to examine 
these men's private interactions with women, so 
her case for them as genuine "traitors" remains 
unproven. For example, Max Eastman used "free 
love" as an excuse to avoid commitment to the wom-
en with whom he was involved. Strauss provides 
little evidence of the private behaviour of the 
men she examines, so she weakens her case for them 
as "traitors to the masculine cause." 
Unfortunately, the specter of homophobia hangs 
over the book too. Strauss tries to show that 
Havelock Ellis' wife, Edith, was not a lesbian, 
despite Ellis' insistence that she was. Using 
Caroll Smith-Rosenberg's Female World of Love and 
Ritual, she claims that Edith Ellis' involvement 
with women was typical of the time and not indica-
tive of lesbianism. Also, it is significant that 
Strauss omits Edward Carpe nter from her list of 
"traitors to the masculine cause;" if ever there 
was a traitor to the cause, it was Carpenter. 
This "Father of Gay Liberation" wrote tracts on 
women and on sex and actively supported suffrage. 
By excluding him, Strauss does not explore the 
homoerotic element in male feminism--an important 
strand, and therefore a blaring omission in a book 
which claims to be comprehensive. 

Occasionally Strauss's style, but more importantly 
her research, falls short of the best academic 
scholarship; there are some minor, though irrita-
ting, errors. For example, Max Eastman's "Men's 
League for Women Suffrage" was not an overseas 
branch of the British Men's League; it was quite 
autonomous. She wrongly implies that the "British 
Men's League for Women's Suffrage" was more close-
ly associated with Millicent Fawcett's National 
Union of Women Suffrage Societies than with the 
Suffragettes. Frances Willard, not Emma Willard, 
ran the Women's Christian Temperance Union. 
George IV of England did not ask the House of 
Lords for a divorce in 1820; rather he asked that 
his estranged wife, Caroline, not be crowned with 
him. Thomas Hardy died in 1928, not 1920. 

All in all, one is left rather suspicious of 
Strauss's motives in writing the book. It is un-
doubtedly a very useful exercise which can be used 
as groundwork for future research. It is an in-
teresting discussion of the ideas of nineteenth 
and twentieth century male feminists. But in her 
determination to place the men in women's history, 
she over-emphasizes their importance and underes-
timates the importance of women. One is left won-
dering what motives caused her to go so far, es-
pecially as her regard for men is so great as to 
blind her to their own faults as feminists. 
Strauss's determination to underplay the role of 
women in women's movements makes one suspect that 
she herself has grown tired of women's movements. 
This is a pity as there is room for an excellent 
book here. Strauss's obsessions unfortunately 
guarantee that her book, Traitors to the Masculine 
Cause, does not make the grade. 



/Yo Place on Earth. By Christa Wolf. 
New York: Farrar, Straus, Giroux, 1982. 

Edith Wa/dstein, MIT, Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures 

No Place on Earth is the fourth novel by Christa 
Wolf to be published in English. Since the be-
ginning of her literary career in 1962, her popu-
larity in both the German Democratic Republic and 
abroad has grown by leaps and bounds. Her works 
have been enthusiastically received not only in 
the United States and other English-speaking 
countries, but have also been translated into 
Danish, Finnish., French, Dutch, Italian, Japanese, 
Polish, Hungarian, to name just a few. The warm 
welcome she has enjoyed in the U. S. is partic-
ularly striking, when one considers the fact that 
translation of foreign literary works are gener-
ally not considered to be good marketing prospects 
and that the path from the G. D. R. to the United 
States has traditionally been an even slower and 
more difficult one than from the Federal Republic 
of Germany. This then raises the question: What 
is the connecting point between Christa Wolf's 
novels and American readers? 

Insight into the answer to this question might be 
best gained by first looking at who comprises the 
primary reading audience in the U. S. of Wolf's 
novels. Although no statistical study exists, 
which could define such a group, and interesting 
event of a few years back might shed some light on 
this inquiry. In 1979 Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 
Wolf's publisher in this country, was considering 
the discontinuation of her novel, The Quest for 
Christa T. Teachers of women's studies courses 
across the country responded with letters in order 
to discourage such an act, and the book has since 
remained in print. This fact, combined with the 
many dissertations, articles and books about 
Christa Wolf by feminist literary critics, should 
provide enough evidence for the claim that the 
primary readership of her works in the U. S. is 
one which concerns itself with women's issues. 

This becomes all the more interesting, when one is 
reminded of the fact that a women's movement, as 
we know it in the U. S., does not exist in the G. 
D. R. and that at first glance, most of Wolf's 
literary works do not appear to address social and 
political issues specific to women. As many 
analyses have shown, she often portrays a conflict 
between the individual and h e r/his society. With-
out denying the validity of such an observation, 
one must, however, look deeper into her works for 
an explanation of her relevance for and popularity 
among women. To do so, it is necessary to examine 
not only the content of her works, but also the 
form. 

Christa Wolf's evolution as a writer, that is, her 
personal, political and literary development, is 
reflected in all her fictional and theoretical 
writings. The more one reads, the more it becomes 
apparent that she is a writer in constant tran-

sition. Her most recent interest in German roman-
ticism represents yet another dimension in her . 
literary work. Practically speaking, Christa Wolf 
has expressed this interest in two primary ways: 
First of all, with the publication of a new edi-
tion of Bettina von Arnim's Die Guenderrode, an 
epistolary novel about an historical romantic wom-
an writer by a romantic woman writer, and, second-
ly, with the writing of her own novel, No Place on 
Earth, in which a fictional meeting of Karoline 
von Guenderrode and Heinrich von Kleist takes 
place, 

Although it would be beyond the scope of this 
essay to discuss the current rediscovery of roman-
ticism in both Germanies by literary critics and 
writers alike, it is important to note that many 
of the problems with which the German romantic 
philosophers and writers struggled, such as the 
integration of subjectivity, fantasy and creati-
vity into an increasingly rational and technologi-
cal society, are ones that have surfaced particu-
larly strongly in the women's movement. 

As a result, German literary scholars and writers 
have developed a renewed interest in not only ro-
manticism, but more specifically in romantic women 
writers. In Christa Wolf's case, this author is 
Karoline von Guenderrod.e. In No Place on Earth 
and in Wolf's essays about this writer who could 
not come to terms with herself in the male-domi-
nated society of the late eighteenth and nine-
teenth centuries, it is clear that Wolf is looking 
to Guenderrode and other female cultural figures 
of this era for inspiration and with empathy, for 
she, too, is faced with the tradition of a pre-
dominantly male canon and the knowledge that her 
experiences and the manner in which she gives 
literary expression to them may well be different, 
and therefore not always as acceptable as those of 
her male counterparts. 

The setting of No Place on Earth is a literary 
gathering in the summer of 1804 in the town of 
Winkel, on the Rhine River. All of the characters 
are historical figures, who the reader, if s/he is 
familiar with German literary history, will rec-
ognize. Despite the fact that the people and place 
are "real," Wolf has created a fictional meeting 
of kindred spirits. Through the two main charac-
ters, Guenderrode and Kleist, Christa Wolf ex-
plores three main themes, all of which are con-
cerns of not only the protoganists, but also of 
the author herself: 1) The dilemma of reconciling 
one's writing with the inability to accept the 
status quo, 2) A perception of personal exper-
iences and political events which is based on a 
belief in a dialectical relationship of the past, 
present and future, and 3) The questioning of tra-
ditional definitions of sexuality and love. 



The state that Guenderrode and Kleist share is 
that of being outsiders--nonconformists to the 
point of exhibiting "pathological symptom (s)" 
(p.5), as Kleist describes it in the early pages 
of the book, Guenderrode, too, is quick to under-
line this feeling with her constant expressions of 
uneasiness about her presence at the gathering and 
her desire to return to the room of the convent in 
which she is living. Desperation is the pervading 
tone at the beginning of the novel, and one is 
led to believe that these two poets are doomed to 
retreat and failure, especially since we know from 
history that both committed suicide, While both 
characters appear to sense the need to write in 
order to come to terms with this feeling of alien-
ation, there are important differences in their 
individual approaches to various issues raised in 
conjunction with this, 

Kleist, on the one hand, cannot come to grips with 
his displacement. He feels he has been born into 
a wrong time and place: "Oh, this innate bad 
habit of always existing in places where I do not 
live, or in a time which is past or yet to come" 
(p,27), To compound the problem, he is incapable 
of reflecting on this situation in a constructive 
manner. He cannot articulate his feelings and 
thoughts in his writing, for example, and is 
therefore forced into a public silence which fes-
ters in his mind as a destructive force, 

These rumbling, never-ending monologues in-
side his head. He knows what would save 
him: to gag the voice inside him that in-
flames and mocks and drives him on, toward the 
galled, sore places. And what if he could 
silence it? Another species of death. (p. 10) 

Despite his intense desire to write, he cannot, 
due to his resignation, which is the logical con-
sequence of his perception of himself as an "ahis-
torical" individual, who does not recognize the 
need for a synthesis of past, present and future 
and who, therefore, cannot explain the signifi-
cance of his own presence, 

While Guenderrode also struggles with her writing, 
she, in contrast with Kleist, writes in order to 
gain a new perspective of herself and the world 
around her--one which could open doors rather than 
close them. Kleist writes to "dispose of some-
thing" (p. 18), whereas Guenderrode writes in or-
der to perceive something, In one of her many 
conversations with Kleist, she says: 

Even a confined existence can be expanded 
until one reaches its outermost limits, 
which until then are invisible. The only 
thing lost to us is that which we lack 
faculties to grasp. Once the eye of the 
mind has opened, it perceives things in-
visible to others, which are akin to itself, 

In other words, Guenderrode does not cease to hope 
for personal and social change, whereas Kleist ap-
pears to have given up. His concept of the world 
is a stagnant one, because of his inability to 
think beyond himself and his time. Both of their 
situations are similar, but their individual atti-
tudes toward the implications of this situation 
.are strikingly different: The one is based on the 
attempt to define the self and society within very 
limited terms, ones which Kleist's environment, 
and not the writer himself has chosen. Guender-
rode, on the other hand, is seeking to create new 
terms with which to both define and change that 
with which causes her pain, She views her "as-
signment" as being: (,,,) to perform a work which 
remains open, open like a wound." (p, 118) 

The gender-specific implications of the authors' 
treatment of history, the individual, her/ his 
society and the literary enterprise is underscored 
by Wolf's discussion of sexuality in the novel, 
The relationship which develops between the two 
main characters, who are initially complete 
strangers, is one in which traditional definitions 
of sexuality and gender roles are not operative, 
Kleist and Guenderrode are not interested in one 
another as man and woman, even after they come to 
know each other somewhat better, but rather as hu-
man beings who share certain problems; and they 
learn from each other's gender-specific percep-
tions of and reactions to these problems, Both 
recognize Guenderrode's "restricted existence" 
(p, 102) as a woman but again have different re-
sponses to this unfortunate fact. Kleist expects 
that she will eventually adjust to her situation; 
in other words, he is again evidencing his ten-
dency to resign, whereas Guenderrode attempts to 
gain enough courage from her situation to be able 
to create a new concept of sexuality that would 
not be restrictive for either men or women, Des-
cribing this difference in attitude and empha-
sizing the role that genuine love [a love which 
would be sensual, but not necessarily sexual, as 
Kleist later comments, and one which would allow 
Guenderrode to "experience herself to the very 
depths, to her ultimate limits and beyond" (p, 
106)] would play in overcoming traditional 
concepts of sexuality, the narrator voices 
Guenderrode's thoughts in the following manner: 

At the time of day (late afternoon) she 
(Guenderrode) often wishes to be alone and 
dead to everything in the world, except for 
the one man whom she does not yet know and 
whom she will create for herself. She dis-
members herself, making herself into three 
people, one of them a man. Love, provided 
that it is unconditional, can fuse the three 
separate people into one. The man beside 
her (Kleist) does not have this prospect be-
fore him, His work is the only point at 
which he can become one with himself: he 
dare not give it up for the sake of any hu-
man being. So he is doubly alone, doubly 
captive. (p, 117) 



The man whom Guenderrode wishes to create in this 
passage is not a man in the traditional sense, but 
is rather a synthesis of herself, that which she 
perceives to be male and a sexuality which has not 
yet been created, The narrator, in other words, 
portrays Guenderrode as embodying the androgynous, 
something of which Kleist is not yet capable due 
to his inability to love. This is not, however, 
to say that it is impossible for Kleist. He is 
'inspired by Guenderrode's poetry, for example, 
'which is her literary expression of the love des-
cribed above, and he, too, longs to experience 
androgyny. He yearns but is incapable of acting 
because of his perspective. 

Sometimes, says Kleist--something about this 
woman, like a magnet, draws from him confes-
sions which leave him in the most vulnerable 
position-Sometimes I find it unendurable that 
nature has split the human being into man and 
woman. 

You don't mean that Kleist, What you mean is 
that man and woman have a hostile relationship 
inside you, (p. 104) 

In other words, the hostile relationship between 
the male and the female is not a natural one, but 
rather the result of a learned viewpoint. Impli-
cit in this argument, is the contention that a 
synthesis of the male and female in everyone, 
namely androgyny, is natural, 

In addition to the themes explored above, all of 
which are reminiscent of current theoretical dis-
cussions within various branches of the European 
and American women's movement, Christa Wolf suc-
cessfully integrates a writing style and narrative 
structure with the concepts she introduces: Con-
tent and form reinforce one another. As is the 
case in all of her literary works, first, second 
and third-person narrations are used in No Place 
on Earth. The undefined narrator, who introduces 
the reader to the setting and characters, employs 
the "we " in order to create an atmosphere of inti-
macy between herself and both the reader and the 
two main characters. As a matter of fact, this 
narrator goes so far as to address Kleist and 
Guenderrode directly in the second person. Note 
the beginning sentences in which Wolrs narrative 
style quickly becomes evident: 

The wicked s poor left in time's wake as it 
flees us, You precursors, feet bleeding. 
Gazes without eyes, words that stem from no 
mouth, Shapes without bodies, Descended 
heavenward, separated in remote graves, 
resurrected again from the dead, still for-
giving those who trespress a gainst us, the 
sorrowful patie nce of angels or of Job. 

And we, still greedy for the ashe n t aste of 
words. (p, 3) 

It is only a few paragraphs later that the reader 
is introduced to an "I," a first-person narrator, 
who is sometimes Kleist and at others Guenderrode, 
This "I" generally makes direct statements about 
her/his own thoughts and feelings, but then also 
transfers to the "we" in order to indicate identi-
fication and empathy with the conversational part-
ner. A third-person narration is then also used 
by the narrator and the protagonists whenever more 
distanced observations are being made about some-
one else, While this slipping in and out of dif-
ferent narrations makes for somewhat difficult 
reading, a fact of which Wolf is quite aware and 
about which the narrator encourages us to think by 
very bluntly asking: "Who is speaking?" (p, 113), 
it serves an important function. Through the 
narrative structure, subjective perceptions are 
synthesized with a certain "objectifying" distance 
in order to express both ideas and feelings, 
thoughts and actions truly accurately, In No 
Place on Earth, this "subjective authenticity," as 
Wolf has coined the phrase, is expressed through 
self-reflection and discussion at a variety of 
narrative levels. 

Moreover, Wolf's style is fragmentary in nature, 
yet another element which provokes imagination and 
response, It also incorporates fantastic ele-
ments, as the utopian title indicates, All of 
these characteristics, combined with the histori-
city of the setting, allow the reader to creative-
ly mesh the past, present and future, Through the 
element of subjectivity and the conscious attempt 
to maximize author-reader interaction, the empha-
sis in No Place on Earth is placed much more on 
communication--a process--than on the novel itself 
as a completed work of art. This difference in 
attitude toward the function of art is a critique 
of the status quo; for rather than supporting an 
aesthetic mode which describes and prescribes so-
cial norms, Wolf is experimenting with narrative 
structures and a writing style which redefine per-
sonal, social and political engagement as a syn-
thesized and evolutionary process. 

Viewed within the context of feminist fictional 
and literary critical writings in recent years, 
one must conclude that No Place on Earth signi-
ficantly contributes to two primary goals in this 
moveme nt, First of all, Wolf is questioning the 
content of the canon by choosing as a main charac-
ter a woma n writer who ha s traditionally not been 
considered worthy of deeper lite rary investiga-
tion. Mor eove r, Gue nderrode is placed side by 
side with a well-known and respected literary 
figure, and she is portrayed as the more interes-
ting and innovative person and writer. Secondly, 
in No Place On Earth, Christa Wolf continues her 
quest for a language which would not only allow 
the expression of women's experience, but also go 
beyond this to the point of influencing our per-
ceptions in such a way as to make possible new, 
androgynous modes of personal, literary, and so-
cial interaction. 



Woman on the Edge of Time. By Marge Piercy. 
New York: Fawcett Crest, 1976. 

Jacki Spangler, OSU, Department of English 

Not since George Orwell's Nineteen Eighty Four has 
an author so brilliantly created a futuristic 
society as Marge Piercy does in Woman on the Edge 
of Time. The novel is a shattering indictment of 
the way in which our society creates and maintains 
a system of social conditioning which controls and 
inhibits the lives of so many people. It is a 
story about a thirty seven year old woman, Connie 
Ramos, who discovers the kind of personal disaster 
that can result if these rigid values are not 
challenged and rearranged in order to create a new 
social structure and concept of humanity. 

As a child, Connie realizes that being a poor Mex-
ican-American woman automatically places her on 
the edge of society. Her early resistance to the 
traditional role of the Mexican woman who "never 
sat down with her family, who ate afterward like a 
servant," grows into a struggle for survival in a 
world where society's rules discriminate against 
those who are without money, or without white pro-
testant grandparents. After trying to protect her 
neice from Geraldo, her neice's pimp, his broken 
nose and bruised face prove to be enough evidence 
for Geraldo to have Connie committed to an insane 
asylum, conveniently locked out of his life for 
ever. Claiming that Connie's violence is irra-
tional, unwarranted and probably the relapse of an 
earlier condition for which she was institution-
alized, Geraldo has little difficulty in con-
vincing the authorities of Connie's "insanity," 
Because of the stigma of her earlier alleged 
insanity, Connie is defenseless against a society 
where justice is replaced by a quick judgment--a 
judgment that relies on reputation as evidence, 

Reflective of the society that helped place her 
there, Connie recognizes the stratified subculture 
that exists in the mental hospital. Her life, 
like the other inmates, is completely controlled 
by the existing authority, and the only means of 
survival is conformity. She is chosen to part-
icipate in a human experiment involving a tech-
nological breakthrough which would allow doctors 
or other prescribed persons to physically control 
the minds of the insane, criminals, or whoever is 
deemed deviant at the time. Like her mother and 
neice whose attempts to conform have resulted in 
miserable lives, Connie becomes aware of the inev-
itable destruction that such compliance brings 
about, The reader becomes emotionally involved in 
Connie's increasing frustration as she realizes 
what little control this ultimate, invisible 
authority allows her to have over her own life. 

During this time in the asylum, Connie is visited 
by Luciente, a warm and inspiring person from 
another time, who helps develop Connie's mind 
control so that she can "time travel" into the 
future. Through her travels, Connie becomes aware 
that her generation is on the edge of two possible 
futures which exist in a state of historical purg-
atory, Awaiting the judgment and deciding influ-
ence of Connie's society, these two cultures are 
philosophically competing for a rightful place in 
time, 

Luciente's home, Mattapoisette, is a communal 
utopia derived from a revolution which reshaped 
the values and social structure familiar to 
Connie. It is a society where culture and lang-
uage no longer divide men, women, and children 
into three separate species whose thoughts and 
actions are dependent on specific role models and 
years of social conditioning; instead, it is based 
on common humanity and thrives on individual self-
dom, Women in this ideal community have exchanged 
their only power prior to the revolution, giving 
birth, "in return for no power at all." This 
enables men to share the job of mothering equally 
with women, humanizing them to be loving and 
tender. This utopian vision involves breaking the 
nuclear family bond by assigning three nonbio-
logical volunteers as mothers, whereby children 
receive warmth and security, but are also 
liberated from name status and the burden of 
forced dependency. 

Mattapoisette is a community of perfect harmony 
between all organic beings: a place where there 
is mutual respect between humans, animals and 
nature, It is a society where technology is used 
for finding the maximum potential for its limited 
natural resources; where insanity is considered a 
form of therapy--"getting in touch with the buried 
self and inner mind;" where sexual taboos no 
longer make it possible to label human needs and 
impulses as "deviant." It is a society based on 
revolution, but such a movement is not inevitable; 
it is only one possible future. 

While trying to reach Luciente, Connie 
accidentally falls over the edge into the other 
"possible future," where she meets Gilinda, a 
"cartoon of femininity" who represents the equiv-
alent of the twentieth century "middle class 
woman." Gilinda's society is the result of a 



gradual, untampered evolution of our present day 
society, Technology has advanced blindly to 
create a world of high rises that confine women to 
isolated quarters where they live on drugs and 
televised reality. Their lives are controlled by 
the powerful "richies" who can afford to live 
above the permanent grey haze, who receive 
personal medical care, and who live past forty 
with no threat of spending "old age" in an 
abandoned, loveless "gerie." Although Matta-
poisette is a euphoric civilization where humanity 
has achieved a perfect equilibrium, Gilinda's 

world is frighteningly easier to conceive as a 
logical culmination of our own society, 
Connie's story is a powerful statement about the 
dichotomies created by our social structure. 
Marge Piercy's novel questions the way society 
uses the concepts of sanity, motherhood, pro-
gressive technology and success in order to shape 
us into an "Age of Greed and Waste." It is a 
warning for immediate reevaluation of these values 
and a call for an examination of the direction our 
society is taking which places us all on the edge 
of self destruction, 

As Equals and as Sisters: Feminism, the Labor Movement and the Women's Trade Union 
League of New York. By Nancy Schrom Dye. 
Columbia: University of Missouri Press, 1980. 

/11. Christine Anderson, OSU, Department of History 

In As Equals and as Sisters Nancy Schrom Dye ex-
plains the history of a remarkable organization 
which was formed in 1903 around the idea that "the 
non-industrial person could be of service to her 
industrial sister." The WTUL attempted to create 
a cross-class alliance of women which would help 
and encourage working-class women to participate 
actively in the organized labor movement. In the 
first decade of its existence, the New York WTUL 
concentrated its efforts on helping women workers 
to organize according to the precepts of the pure-
and-simple craft unionism of the American Federa-
tion of Labor. The primary goal of the WTUL was 
to integrate women factory workers into the exist-
ing structure of the AFL, 

The support of the WTUL for working-class women's 
unionization culminated in the series of hard-
fought strikes in the New York garment trades be-
tween 1909 and 1913. But the unions formed during 
this period of agitation proved unable to sustain 
economic security for their members, in large part 
because the AFL never fully committed its re-
sources to women's unionizing efforts. Disillu-
sioned by the unfulfilled promises and heavy-
handed male domination of the AFL, the WTUL turned 
its attention away from labor organization toward 
suffrage and protective legislation. This shift, 
according to Dye, marked a change in WTUL ideology 
from a focus on class issues and women as workers. 

In the years after 1913, the WTUL became a social 
reform organization concerned with gender issues. 
Throughout the late 1910s and the 1920s the New 
York WTUL emphasized the special problems faced by 
women workers and worked to ameliorate what they 
perceived to be women's special disabilities 
through political and legislative measures. 

Dye's delineation of the tension between WTUL mem-
bers' commitments to class and gender priorities 
makes As equals and as Sisters an excellent exam-
ple of the possibilities for integrating women's 
history and labor history. Dye does not stress 
one set of priorities or one kind of history over 
another. Instead, she illustrates the complex 
problems facing women who attempted to attain the 
cross-class sisterhood of all women at the same 
time that they tried to organize women workers on 
the basis of class solidarity. The members of the 
New York WTUL lacked the experience, the prece-
dent, a nd the resources to fuse their concerns in-
to a feminist union organization; rather they 
chose first one priority, then the other, But Dye 
points out, correctly, that WTUL members overcame 
class barriers within the organization to a sur-
prising degree and showed the constructive poten-
tial of the idea of sisterhood. Dye's conceptua-
lizations of these conflicting priorities and 
modes of action mark her work as a superb example 
of the ways that women's historians can use the 
material from other branches of history to analyze 
and explain women's unique experiences. 
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